
Mental Health Advisory Board 

December 20, 2017 

6:00 P.M. 

 

 The Cabarrus County Mental Health Advisory Board held their quarterly 

Meeting in the Multipurpose Room at the Cabarrus County Governmental Center in 

Concord, North Carolina on Wednesday, December 20, 2017, at 6:00 p.m. 

 

 Steve Morris, Board of Commissioners Chairman, called the meeting to order 

at 6:17 p.m. 

 

 Those present were: Jay White, Mitzi Quinn, Brad Riley, Gary Gacek, 

Elizabeth Poole, Mike Legg, John Crump, Del Eudy, John Basilice, Reid Thornburg, 

William Pilkington, Rebecca True, Jessica Castrodale, Dr. Roderick Lilly, Dr. 

Jon McKinsey, Georgia Lozier, Alan Thompson, Mike Downs, Steve Morris, Jodi 

Ramirez, Tasha McClean, Kathy Rogers, Gwen Bartley, Brian Hiatt, Mark Nesbit, 

Bill Baggs, Jr., Van Shaw, Terri Hugie and Sheila Bruce.   

 

WELCOME 

 

Steve Morris, Board of Commissioners Chair, welcomed all attendees.  

Introductions were made by all. 

 

A PARENTS STORY 

 

 Gwen Bartley provided an update regarding the minor child whose father 

spoke at the September quarterly meeting. Ms. Bartley gave a brief history for 

those members not in attendance at the previous meeting as follows: the minor 

child was a good student who had not experienced any problems.  The minor 

displayed had a sudden onset of mental health challenges.  The family, who is 

covered by private insurance, Cigna, turned to them for assistance.  Cigna 

referred them to DayMark for an assessment.  The minor was non-compliant.  

Therefore, the clinical staff was unable to provide any recommendations or 

services for care.  Matters began escalating, which resulted in the minor being 

introduced the Department of Juvenile Justice (DJJ) system.  The DJJ located a 

crisis bed for an assessment.  Again, the minor was non-compliant.  The minor 

was then sent home with his parents and advised to continue some out-patient 

therapy.  The minor refused to do so and was placed in the hospital.  The 

hospital advised the family they were unable to be of further assistance since 

the minor was not a Medicaid patient.  

 

 Since the last meeting, Ms. Bartley, through her advocacy services, helped 

the family obtain Emergency Medicaid (5045) through the Division of Medical 

Assistance (DMA) in Raleigh. This is a special program for youth with mental 

health concerns.  The requirements are: the youth has to be out of the home for 

30 consecutive days, have a psychiatrist from the facility therein recommend 

the youth be placed into a residential facility for at least 12 months and a 

diagnosis of mental illness and current behaviors that meet set criteria. 

 

Due to difficulties of the 5045 approval processes, the minor was placed 

in three different facilities.  This necessitated re-application each time at 

each facility, which almost caused the minor to be discharged because he was 

not a Medicaid patient.  With additional advocacy service assistance, 5045 

benefits were secured November 16, 2017.  This allowed the minor to stay at the 

facility, where he currently remains.  However, he continues to be non-

compliant.  New plans and strategies are being taken in an effort to engage him 



in activities and therapy.  Additionally, the minor has been assigned a Care 

Coordination Team with Cardinal Innovations to ensure everything is being done 

to serve him properly.  Most recently, a full medical and neurological 

evaluation has been recommended to make sure there are no underlying medical 

issues causing the change in his behaviors. 

 

 Ms. Bartley summarized that through this situation, we have learned how 

to fill the gaps in our system, help individuals gain quicker access to services 

without inflicting additional stress on the family and strengthen our agencies 

with training, knowledge and collaboration to provide efficient and cost-saving 

measures in order to provide a positive outcome for our mental health services.     

   

MENTAL HEALTH TASK FORCE REPORTS 

 

Access to Resources and Care 

 

 Gwen Bartley reported the task force group has been updating the mental 

health resource directory and working to improve easier access to information.  

In connection with the aforesaid and in an effort to centralize information, 

users will be able to locate resources in Cabarrus County and the surrounding 

areas by using the website: www.cabarrusnetworkofcare.org/mentalhealth. 

 

 Additionally, the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services 

Administration (SAMHSA) booklets (1000) have been ordered.  Once received, the 

Access to Resources and Care Task Force and the Public Awareness Task Force 

will work together to create and insert resources specific to Cabarrus County.  

The intent is to distribute the booklets to all community agencies having 

contact with residents seeking mental health information and resources.  

Booklets can be ordered as needed (550 per order) without any cost to the 

County. 

 

 Finally, the 2018 objectives for the Access to Resources and Care Task 

Force is: (1) bring increased accessibility to mental health resources in 

Cabarrus County for the uninsured, private insured and undocumented adults and 

children; (2) gain a better understanding of the IPRS funding and how to better 

utilize those funds for residents (3) advocate for an increase of integrated 

mental health workers at our mental health providers. 

 

 A discussion ensued during the report.  Ms. Bartley responded to 

questions. 

 

Crisis Response Team 

 

 Van Shaw reported over the past several months the task force has been 

collecting and evaluating data related to services provided by first responders, 

emergency departments and mobile crisis in order to gain a better understanding 

of resources in the community and when and in what circumstance each of those 

resources would be applicable for the patient’s needs.  It has been determined 

a gap exists between the crisis response (on the front end) and long term 

treatment of patients; specifically, case management and patient navigation.  

Mr. Shaw advised in 2018, the task force will work to develop partnerships to 

fill the treatment services gap that currently exists.   

 

 The task force will also work to provide additional training for first 

responders responding to emergency calls and to provide a follow up to patients 

regarding their continued treatment.  

 

http://www.cabarrusnetworkofcare.org/mentalhealth


Public Awareness 

 

 Jodi Ramirez, standing in for Marcella Beam, advised Mental Health First 

Aid training continues including re-certifications.  Ms. Ramirez advised a 

minimum of 15 participants is required in order to conduct a training session.  

Therefore, we need to communicate and work with all community groups (schools, 

governments and churches) to arrange training. 

 

 An inventory has been taken of all resource materials in the community to 

share with all agencies.  This will help to identify any gaps that may exist. 

 

 Alan Thompson advised additional Emergency Medical Services (EMS) staff 

will be taking the Mental Health First Aid Trainers training.  Additionally, 

all EMS staff will take CIT and Peer Support Training. 

 

CABARRUS COUNTY SCHOOLS/KANNAPOLIS CITY SCHOOLS 

 

 John Basilice presented a PowerPoint presentation titled Responding to 

Student Mental Health.  The topics covered were: 

 

 Needs – Reasons for Referral 

 Crisis Response - A threat to hurt oneself or another person 

(homicide, suicide, threat/harm to oneself) 

 Co-located services for higher level needs not in crisis mode 

o Short Term 

o Long Term 

o Medicaid / Private Pay Qualifications 

 Counseling and Interventions 

o An episode 

o Self-initiated  

o Crisis 

 

There was discussion throughout the presentation.  Mr. Basilice responded 

to questions. 

 

DAYMARK 

 

 Rebecca True, reported the number of treatments provided by DayMark for 

the months of September, October and November, 2017 as follows: 

 

 Mobile Crisis – 132 

 Outpatient – 404 (58 under 18 years of age) 

 Facility Based Crisis – 429 

 

There was discussion regarding the time involved/available for law 

enforcement and paramedics responding to mental health and overdose calls and 

the under-utilization of a mobile crisis unit.   

 

Alan Thompson commented on potential changes coming in January, 2018 that 

will allow paramedics to provide an initial assessment and make referrals to 

mobile engagement/mobile crisis units. 

 

Gwen Bartley announced the soft opening of the Monarch facility for youth 

ages 6 to 17 is scheduled for December 27, 2017.  The facility is for Medicaid 

patients and will house 16 beds for short term care.  The facility is located 

on Back Creek Road and the telephone number is 844-263-0050. 



 

Reid Thornburg stated the Monarch facility is somewhat of a test pilot.  

A large part of its success will depend on the support of the State of North 

Carolina and Department of Human Services and if the facility can be duplicated 

throughout the State. 

 

CHS – Emergency Department 

 

 Jessica Castrodale, on behalf of Tri Tang, provided State information 

thus far for 2017 on the following: 

 

 Opioid Overdose Emergency Department (ED) Visits – 2017–390 

compared to last year of 328.  The highest concentration of cases 

occurred in Guilford, Cumberland, Pitt, Wayne, Haywood and Lee 

counties.  The cases were predominately male at 61%, 82% white 

and 36% were between the ages of 25 to 34  

 Heroin Overdose ED Visits – 2017-258 compared to 213 last year.  

The highest concentration of cases were in Guilford, 

Mecklenburg, Cumberland, Wake, Cabarrus and Forsyth.  The 

demographics are similar to the Opioid overdose information 

stated above 

 Monthly ED visits through November, 2017 -  opioids-132 and 

heroin – 258 

 

Alan Thompson commented briefly regarding the above matters and heat map 

tracking. 

 

CARDINAL 

 

 Reid Thornburg, announced Cardinal has a new monthly family and member 

electronic newsletter online. 

 

 Mr. Thornburg reported the Community Engagement team had put together a 

calendar for additional learning and training opportunities through June, 2018.  

Jodi Ramirez will distribution this information. 

 

 The State has issued the second round of naloxone kits.  Cabarrus County 

received 219 of the 1000 kits distributed statewide. 

 

 The governing board for Cardinal Innovations has been revamped.  Dr. 

William Pilkington is now serving on the board. 

 

 Crisis intervention training for law enforcement, probation and parole, 

911 tele-communicators and EMS has just completed for the year 2017.  Out of 

121 graduates, 69 were from Cabarrus County. 

 

NC POLICE CHIEF’S COMMITTEE ON MENTAL HEALTH 

 

 Gary Gacek reported Basic Law Enforcement Training (BLET) has increased 

the number of hours for mental health training from eight to 32.  The request 

has been made and is being reviewed to increase the mental health training hours 

in BLET to 40 hours.  This would allow officers to complete BLET with their CIT 

Certification.  This would also save time after BLET from officers needing to 

attend an additional 40 hours of training for the CIT Certification. 

 



 Lastly, the State’s Chiefs Winter Conference is scheduled for January, 

2018. 

 

STEPPING UP 

 

Rebecca True introduced Tasha McClean, Case Manager at the Detention 

Center.  The position is part of the Stepping Up Program through a partnership 

with DayMark and the Sheriff’s Office. 

  

Tasha McLean explained the process and work performed in her role.  Upon 

arrival at the Detention Center, inmates fill out a questionnaire.  This serves 

as a tool used to assist in identifying inmates with potential mental health or 

substance abuse issues so as to provide them with referrals for treatment.  

Further, upon discharge, Ms. McClean will connect inmates with resources, 

schedule an appointment to continue care upon discharge and follow up if 

appointments are not kept to include, if needed, contacting a mobile engagement 

unit.  In short, the goal is to connect inmates to care. 

 

Additionally Ms. McClean will collect data to help track the success of 

the program, what are the barriers to obtaining care and how many individuals 

are keeping their appointment for treatment/care after discharge.  In short, 

the objective of the Stepping Up Program is to connect individuals with care, 

decrease crime and decrease incarceration. 

 

A discussion ensued regarding a wide variety of issues regarding training 

to include Magistrates and the available resources for those leaving jail.   

 

SUBSTANCE USE TASK FORCE 

 

 Dr. William Pilkington reported Cabarrus Health Alliance has hired someone 

for 90 days to assist with data collection and reporting for the Syringe Exchange 

Program and naloxone kits.  Below is information provided by Cabarrus Health 

Alliance. 

 

 

 

 

** This space intentionally left blank. ** 



 

 
 

 

COUNTY LEADERSHIP FORUM ON OPIOID ABUSE FOLLOWUP 

 

 Jodi Ramirez advised 13 ideas came out of the County Leadership Forum on 

Opioid Abuse held on December 18, 2017. The Progress Update form, which is shown 

below, highlights the progress being made. 

 

 A discussion ensued regarding a variety of issues addressed in the County 

Leadership Forum on Opioid Abuse.  The LEAD program and the HOPE initiative 

were also discussed.   

 

 



 

 



 

 
 

 



 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



LEGISLATIVE REPORT 

 

 Kathy Rogers reported that Medicaid transformation is the biggest topic 

on the State level.  She advised the waivers can be submitted to the State 

through December 29, 2107. 

 

 Ms. Rogers also reported the Assistant Secretary of Mental Health and 

Substance Abuse has issued the first report to congress on mental health.  The 

report focuses on screening and early intervention, the role of schools to 

ensure success of children with mental health needs, reform and limited criminal 

justice contact and coordination across agencies to promote effective programs.   

 

 Ms. Rogers also advised everyone of another report of interest by the 

Foundation for the Carolinas for Youth titled “Navigating the Maze.” 

 

 Lastly, she announced there will be a Legislative Breakfast on mental 

health on April 21, 2018 in Chapel Hill. 

 

 

** Please see attachment at end of Minutes ** 

 

 

CLOSING 

 

 Mike Downs commented on the progress being made and the continued work by 

all.  He recognized the new members and guests and thanked outgoing members for 

their work.  Mr. Downs thanked everyone for their attendance and efforts. 

 

 Alan Thompson advised that upcoming rule changes will give paramedics the 

ability to provide an assessment and medical clearance of patients in the field. 

 

 Lastly, Mr. Thompson reported EMS is leaving a naloxone kit (from the 

additional kits provided by the State) with overdose patients who refuse medical 

care.   

 

Adjourn 

 

 The meeting adjourned at 7:39 p.m. 
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